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CAT BILL 2011 

Second Reading 
Resumed from 21 September. 

HON LJILJANNA RAVLICH (East Metropolitan) [7.47 pm]: I rise to support the Cat Bill 2011. I want to 
take the opportunity to make some comments about the provisions contained within the bill and also about cats, 
because this can be, and is seen to be, quite a contentious issue among some members of the community. Indeed, 
this is a very important bill. It is important irrespective of whether people do or do not support the legislation, 
because it is the sort of bill that can fire up both sides of the argument. 

I thought I might start by putting on the public record that the opposition supports the Cat Bill. We have a 
number of concerns with this piece of legislation, but we will deal with most of those concerns during the 
committee stage of the bill. It seems eminently sensible that this bill is to provide for the control and 
management of cats, to promote and encourage responsible ownership of cats and for related matters, and we 
will deal with those related matters a little further down the track. No-one would argue that there is a need for 
effective management, control and responsible ownership of cats. 

I thought I might share with members my experience with cats, because I have had an experience with a cat. 

Hon Max Trenorden: Am I old enough to hear this tale? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: It is just a true story of what happened with me and a cat a long, long time ago. 
It was not long after we had come here from Croatia. We settled in Midvale, and I was going to the local primary 
school. We did not have any pets in Croatia, apart from goats on the mountains. When we came to Australia, it 
seemed that people had pets. I was in about grade 4 at the time, and I had made friends with a girl by the name of 
Ann Pascoe. Her family lived near the fire station in Midland. As it worked out, the cat that she owned had a 
litter, so I asked my father if I could go and collect one of these kittens. I went to collect the kitten, and 
unfortunately it was not a particularly healthy kitten, because it had something wrong with one of its legs. So I 
took this kitten home. We had a spare cot in the bathroom in those days—goodness knows why—and I made a 
little bed for the kitten, and I tended to the kitten, and over a number of months the kitten got well and he became 
my pet. Then one day, Mr Benn, who lived two doors up, was on his pushbike, going to work at the Midland 
Workshops, and I remember the knock on the door, and I answered the door, and he appeared there and he said, 
“I hate to tell you this, but your cat”, which was named Pussy — 

Several members interjected.  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: We gave all our cats the same name! We did!  

Several members interjected. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: It must have been the migrant experience! We probably did not know; we just 
thought they were all that! 

Hon Peter Collier: Pussy 1, Pussy 2, Pussy 3; so when you said “Puss, puss, puss”, they all came?  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: We had Pussy 1, Pussy 2 and Pussy 3 for all the cats in the household.  

Hon Ken Travers: Do you know that, in the movie Goldfinger, the other character in that movie was Pussy 
Galore! 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: Yes, yes!  

Anyway, I was very stricken with grief when we had to go and pick the dead cat off the road—Hon Sue Ellery is 
crying over there! Please do not cry! It is not that sad; it was many years ago. The upshot was that I asked my 
mum if I could have a big, old white sheet, and she said yes I could. I remember rolling this kitten up in the sheet 
and digging a big hole under the huge fig tree we had in the backyard and making a cross with sticks, and 
burying this little kitten in this hole, putting the cross on, and going to visit this dead cat for a number of months 
thereafter.  

I have to say, following that, that I never had a pet again. I was so hurt by the experience of having loved 
something so much, only to have it taken away from me, that I never again had a pet of my own. My mother, 
however, occasionally got a cat—Pussy 2, Pussy 3 and so on and so forth—but I never really connected with cats 
again. However, here I am, some 40-odd years later, connecting with cats again through the Cat Bill, and I have 
to say it has brought back some memories for me. 

I do believe that pet owners need to be responsible. If pet owners are not going to be responsible, perhaps they 
should not have a pet. So this is good legislation from that point of view. The concept of regulating pet 
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ownership and legislating for responsible ownership of cats has been in the pipeline for quite some time. This 
has been talked about for a long, long time and here we have before us, finally, the legislation that will put the 
appropriate laws in place to ensure that the objects of this bill are achieved.  

A decision paper was put out in January 2011 for domestic cat control legislation, although work had been done 
previous to that. The decision paper had been informed by earlier work in which the Department of Local 
Government and Regional Development had put its proposal out to the broader community to seek feedback 
through engaging community response to the proposed legislation. It is interesting, because people might have 
been a bit surprised that there was a lot of support for the legislation. The overarching objective of the legislation 
is to try to reduce the number of stray or unknown cats in Western Australia. It is hoped that through the 
implementation of cat control legislation across the whole state, this will be achieved through responsible pet 
ownership and a change of behaviour by members of the community who own cats. There is no doubt that one of 
the issues that drives this is that some 5 000 cats are euthanased each year, and that is way too many.  

The impact of stray cats on the natural environment and on wildlife has also been of considerable concern. I am 
sure that when members of the Greens speak, they will elaborate on that. There is no doubt that we hear in this 
place and throughout local communities that feral cats are problematic to the environment. We need only travel 
through the north west and speak to some of the locals to get their view about the negative impact of feral cats 
economically and environmentally. There is no doubt that, with this legislation, and the requirement for 
identification in the form of microchipping, collars and tags and registration and sterilisation, it will be much 
easier to identify cats to make sure they are contained within certain areas and so forth. I understand that in the 
consultation process undertaken by the Department of Local Government and Regional Development some 600 
submissions were received from the community. As I said, overall, the majority were supportive. That is not to 
suggest that some members of the community may have supported the legislation generally, but had concerns 
about some aspects of it. That may well have been about cost or the right-of-entry provisions that will enable an 
authorised officer to go onto private property and confiscate a cat or do whatever is required. Nonetheless, there 
is no doubt that, by and large, the vast majority of the submissions were supportive. Some of the feedback 
obtained from those people was considered prior to the drafting of this bill. I think that is a positive thing. 

This is a bill to encourage responsible cat ownership, to reduce the number of unwanted cats being bred and to 
allow cats found in public places or on private property to be seized and, if required, to be disposed of. I guess 
that is pretty straightforward. When we get into the detail of this legislation and go through it clause by clause, 
we will see that some provisions are questionable. Just about every clause in this bill carries quite significant 
penalties. We have been advised by the minister’s advisers that the penalties set down in the bill—they are 
everywhere—are for amounts up to $5 000. However, I think the penalties right throughout the legislation are 
way too excessive and will no doubt impact on those people who can probably least afford it. For example, a 
pensioner or a disabled person may get into a situation in which for some reason their cat is doing something that 
it should not be doing or it is somewhere where it should not be. We can imagine situations that could occur in 
which that pensioner or disabled person might be fined a significant sum—say, $4 500 or $5 000 at the 
extreme—and the sort of cost impost that might have on that particular individual. The costs that are set out in 
this bill are quite excessive.  

When we talk about cats and the way that this bill is structured, we have to recognise that there are different 
categories of cats. The discussion paper identified subpopulations. First, there are cats that are owned by 
individuals or households. Generally speaking, if a cat is owned, we would expect that it would be pretty much 
looked after. It would be a domestic cat so it would be fed regularly, given water and all the rest of it. The life of 
an owned cat would be a pretty good life compared — 

Hon Giz Watson: They still hunt. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: Yes, they still hunt. That is probably out of greed or fun or something. I 
imagine that the life of an owned cat compared with a feral cat might be much more luxurious and comfortable.  

Hon Max Trenorden: I think you’re possibly right.  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: Does Hon Max Trenorden think I am right? I think I am right about that. 

Hon Giz Watson: Some feral cats have a pretty good time. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: We are not going to go there. We are not talking about feral cats. We are just 
talking about the categories of cats that have been identified as part of the study. There are owned cats and then 
there are unowned stray cats.  

Hon Liz Behjat: Alley cats.  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: Are they alley cats? 
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Hon Liz Behjat: I don’t know. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: I do not know whether they are alley cats. They have no identifiable owner or 
home but they live in close proximity to humans and they may be accustomed to their presence. They are not 
entirely feral; they have had some contact with adults. Then we have semi-owned cats and feral cats. When we 
get to the committee stage of this bill, I will be really interested to explore in some detail — 

Hon Robyn McSweeney: What detail would you want between a domestic cat and a feral cat? Come on! 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: They have been identified as subclasses of cats. They have been identified as 
that because they have formed the structure of this bill.  

Hon Giz Watson: Cats are genetically different. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: They are genetically different. Hon Giz Watson is 100 per cent right. All those 
subclasses of cats are genetically different. We would want to know how the fact that they are genetically 
different has been accommodated in this bill. 

Hon Michael Mischin: You’re kidding me! 

Hon Peter Collier: I can’t believe you said that. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH: Members should not laugh. That is a very important question. We will perhaps 
ask Hon Robyn McSweeney to explain this in her response to this house. She might be able to answer that 
question for us, so I hope somebody has written it down. 

One of the other issues driving this reform—this will give Hon Robyn McSweeney a bit of time to think about 
the last question—is that for quite some time local governments have been trying to work out a solution to the 
regulation of domestic cats. When I was Minister for Local Government and Regional Development, I found that 
councils were attempting to deal with this issue, as there was no doubt that the behaviour of somebody’s cat was 
sometimes an issue that gave rise to a complaint from a neighbour. So, for the last 10 to 15 years local 
governments have been grappling with this problem and trying to come up with a solution. Some have found that 
the easy way to do that is to put in place regulations and so on and so forth. I understand that about 20 or so 
councils have in fact gone down the path of trying to manage the cat issue. The only problem is that over time 
those councils are doing their own thing. Some local governments are taking measures that run across all local 
government authorities, but the measures in others have huge variations. The way in which local governments 
deal with this issue, in the absence of proper legislation and regulation for all cat owners across all local 
government authorities, has now become a bit of a mishmash. There are significant variations in the regulations 
for cat ownership between one local government and another. There are differences in the way in which cats are 
registered by a local government that has a requirement for it. There are variations in the number of cats that can 
be kept. There are variations in the restrictions about where cats can roam, and so on and so forth. Members can 
see that if the government were to bring a bill into this place to deal with the issue in the long term, we would 
probably end up in a very confusing state indeed with all those variations between one local government 
authority and another. I think, therefore, that it is a good thing to have this legislation that provides for the 
control and management of cats, and promotes and encourages responsible ownership of cats. 

I have already touched on the issue of the excessive penalties in this legislation, so I will not say a lot more about 
that. Clearly, the consultation process has been extensive. A range of groups have been involved in that 
consultation process, including local governments across the board and cat and animal welfare groups. I 
understand, given the role that veterinarians will play in controlling and managing cats, that they too have been 
involved in the consultation process, as they will implant the microchips. One issue that has been raised with me, 
which I would also like a response to because I still do not understand it, is why a cat that has already been 
microchipped must also be registered at the local government authority. The legislation requires a person to in 
fact pay twice: one payment for microchipping by the vet and another payment for the registration process that 
occurs after that. It may well be that there is a very logical explanation for that—I do not know—but it would be 
very good to find out. 

Earlier, I made the point about the responses of respondents, even those who felt that they supported the 
legislation. There were some varied opinions on the parts of the legislation they were not particularly happy 
about. I went to the Department of Local Government and Regional Development website to look at some of the 
comments, and they ran into pages and pages—I think something like 350 pages—of the collation of the views 
of respondents to the Cat Bill 2011. I will not go through the names or whatever, but I just wanted to signal some 
of the issues that some of the respondents raised. For example, one of them did not agree with confinement or 
trapping, and suggested that there should be help for low-income earners if sterilisation becomes compulsory, 
raising the question of cost. Another one said that it places a significant burden on local government, and would 
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impose significant costs regarding resourcing, education, staffing, and holding facilities. Basically, the argument 
was who is going to pay for this, and that perhaps the amount that will be paid to local government, or received 
through the registration process, will not be sufficient to cover all the costs associated with implementing this 
legislation.  

Resources will be required to educate the broader community on what this bill means to them, so that they are 
well informed and do not breach the provisions of this legislation. There will perhaps be a requirement to put on 
additional staff to deal with the issue of holding facilities. When an authorised person goes out and collects cats, 
they may not be collecting one cat at a time; there may be a house with a person in it who may have a cat fetish 
or something and that person may have hundreds of cats. Of course, if someone has to impound hundreds of cats, 
they have to be accommodated somewhere, I suppose; there would have to be a holding facility at the local 
government authority. There is no doubt in my mind that local governments are getting their heads around all 
these issues and how they will deal with them.  

Another respondent said that there should be a ban on pet shop sales, and that licensed breeders should be the 
only ones able to sell kittens. The argument there was that often kittens are bought on impulse, because 
somebody is walking by a pet shop and they say, “There’s a pretty kitten. My niece, Mary, is having her fifth 
birthday. What a lovely thing it would be; I think I’ll buy her a kitten”, and they buy the kitten. Of course, the 
child eventually grows out of the kitten, and basically nobody wants to look after it and so on and so forth, and it 
becomes a problem. Quite a few people shared the view that perhaps licensed breeders should be the point of 
sale, rather than pet shop owners.  

There was a view by some that the laws were just too much trouble, and that the government should give 
vouchers for 50 per cent off sterilisation. Other people felt that this legislation will not help the feral cat problem 
at all and that, in relation to the feral cat issue, it was a waste of time. Other people said that they were not 
opposed to the legislation, but they did not think there was sufficient resourcing backing it up in order to ensure 
compliance. As I said, I do not really want to go through all of the responses. There were 360-odd pages of 
views of respondents; therefore, everyone had a varied view. The only point I want to make is that although a lot 
of people agreed with the legislation, a lot were concerned about certain aspects of it.  

I have already expressed concern about the cost associated with the bill and the right-of-entry provisions that are 
contained in it. They are two of my major concerns; however, it will be interesting to go into the provisions 
contained in this bill in some detail. It is an interesting bill on the face of it; it is a very good bill. Time will tell 
the effectiveness, or otherwise, of this legislation, as it always does, but I certainly hope that it achieves all that it 
intends to. Having said that, the Labor Party supports the bill.  

HON MAX TRENORDEN (Agricultural) [8.16 pm]: I rise to speak on behalf of the National Party on the Cat 
Bill 2011. I think we would say that we see this bill slightly differently, but we support the bill. Being a country 
person, I would think of a feral cat differently from the way most people in this place would think of a feral cat. 
As a young person growing up on a farm and as a young man on a farm, I regularly went out fox shooting and 
cat shooting, because, basically, we loved the native animals. Anyone who has spent nights in the Wheatbelt 
listening to a curlew knows it is wonderful. It reminds me of the song about the nightingale in London. The call 
of a curlew is something pretty special and cats and foxes are major problems for curlews. I suspect that anyone 
who has lived in the Wheatbelt would have a special feeling for ground larks, plovers and other birds that are just 
lovely things under extreme pressure from cats and foxes, but in particular cats.  

Seeing that Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich told a few stories, I will tell a few stories too, but mine might not be as 
amusing. Like most farmers, we had two sheepdogs and the two sheepdogs would work in tandem to kill foxes. 
One was an older dog and one was a younger dog. The younger dog would basically head the fox off and the 
older dog would just very efficiently kill the fox, but I can tell members that that does not happen with feral cats. 
Feral cats get to such a size and to such ferocity that the dogs cannot handle them. When a dog is game enough 
to take on a feral cat, a feral cat attaches itself to the bottom side of the dog’s head and viciously attacks the dog 
to some substantial proportions. Personally, I have never seen a feral cat lose a fight. Feral cats grow to 
substantial sizes. I will not go into the stories of the south west. The Deputy President (Hon Col Holt) is better 
off going into the stories about cats in the forests of the south west and other matters that get talked about, but I 
can tell members that feral cats can get to surprising sizes.  

Not that many years ago I read an article that stated that someone guesstimated—I do not know how people do 
that; they must sit up with a torch and count—that cats kill some 200 million Australian species a year. I find 
that a rather frightening statistic, if it is true, and there is no way to say that it is true; nevertheless, there is no 
doubt at all that cats are very efficient hunters and very efficient killing machines. For my own sake, living on a 
half-acre block in the town of Northam, I have a dog that is 50 per cent Rhodesian ridgeback and one of the 
reasons that I really appreciate that dog is that cats do not come into my yard. When cats do not come into my 
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yard, I have willie wagtails full-time and geckos in large numbers in my yard. Before I had that dog, I did not 
have willie wagtails and geckos, and members all know why. I can recall some years ago sitting outside on a 
chair in my courtyard watching my neighbour’s cat. I have to say, I love my neighbour dearly; she is a wonderful 
lady, and she put a bell on the neck of her cat. I watched this cat crawl along a branch after a bird for some 
minutes until I decided that the cat was actually going to get the bird. The bell made absolutely no difference to 
the cat because the cat moved so stealthily and carefully that the bell did not ring, so I stood and disturbed the 
bird. To those people who love cats—my mother was one of those people who just loved cats—and are 
passionate about the fact that bells save birds, I argue strongly that cats are so efficient that that is not the case. I 
also have farming friends who quite happily tell me—I could not believe I was listening to this story—that when 
they go on holidays, they put the cat out the back door and when they come back in one, two or three weeks, 
they let the cat back in. I do not know what they think the cat has lived on for one, two or three weeks, but they 
do those sorts of things.  

As the previous speaker said, we now finally have cat legislation. I do not intend to go through the provisions of 
the Cat Bill. I have the provisions before me because one of our staff members has worked hard to put all the 
provisions together, but I will do the usual thing and totally ignore all her good work. I do not think that it 
matters much if I do that because we are now in a situation in which there will be capacity for councils, on a 
regulated basis, to administer an act that has a substantial chance of working. Some eastern states councils have 
had cat acts for decades, so it is not as though we are introducing legislation that has not had a fair amount of 
time to work in practice. Many people are very aggrieved that they cannot keep cats out of their properties, 
because of not only the things that worried me but also cats fighting and cats sitting on fences, like in the famous 
show Cats, making all the noise that cats can. Cats are disturbing for a range of people.  

For me and the National Party, the desexing of cats is important because of the process that we have already 
heard about of people who love cats picking cats up. If people do not desex their cats, the numbers grow 
extremely quickly. I have a minor concern, which I do not think anywhere nears the level of concern to make it a 
negative, that in country towns it will be very hard to police every cat owner. That is just not quite possible, so 
there will always be people who have cats that are not desexed.  

Going back to my mother who was a lover of cats, she never bought a cat in her life; she just befriended the ones 
who turned up at the back door. Although she did that for many, many cats, she did not have a lot of cats at the 
same time. However, there will still be people who own cats on an ad hoc arrangement and not from going to a 
pet shop to buy a cat. At least people who are aggrieved by cats—I suggest that a lot of people these days are not 
that fond of cats—will have legislation that allows for the legal entrapment of cats and the legal disposal of cats; 
that is pretty important. As Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich has got back, I will say that our next-door neighbours used to 
call their cat Ceefa and their dog Deefa. In many instances, there are stories about cat and dog names, but I will 
not go into all that.  

It is important to have a Cat Bill. We have already had some good humour about it, but the straying of cats is a 
menace to the community and especially to the environment. I understand that some people get really passionate 
about their cat that has never killed anything—ever. I have heard that debate and we feel for people who really 
love their animals. Nevertheless, it is important that we have a cat act, and the National Party supports the bill. 

HON LYNN MacLAREN (South Metropolitan) [8.25 pm]: I start by expressing my appreciation to the 
Minister for Local Government and his departmental staff for the very useful briefing that they provided me on 
the Cat Bill 2011. I have been working on this bill for quite some time—not this exact bill, but cat legislation. 
Over that long period of research, I heard from many stakeholders involved in animal welfare. I had a 
conversation with the RSPCA, and I consulted with Animals Australia and many of the people who advise 
Animals Australia. I had a briefing with the Western Australian Local Government Association and many others. 
I do not know how many members are getting emails from people, but Western Australians are interested in this 
bill and many people emailed me once they heard that I was dealing with it on behalf of the Greens. This is a hot 
topic in Western Australia.  

I commend the government for finally bringing this cat legislation to the upper house and for demonstrating 
leadership in the control, management and welfare of cats. Good on the government for doing that. The process 
of consultation that the member for Jandakot undertook over many long months, and holding stakeholders 
meetings, was commendable. It shows that this government knows how to get out there in the community and 
consult and listen to what stakeholders have to say.  

Hon Nick Goiran interjected.  

Hon LYNN MacLAREN: That is the other side of the coin, is it not?  
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As mentioned by the minister in the other place in his second reading speech, approximately 5 000 cats are 
euthanased in Western Australia every year, most of which are strays or unwanted kittens of owned cats. In 
addition, many cats are abandoned every year and augment the number of feral cats. The current estimate is 
650 000 feral cats. Cats are very accomplished hunters, and both domestic and feral cats take an enormous toll 
on our native animal and bird populations. 

I suppose I should confess at this point, since we are talking about cat stories, that I am a cat person. I grew up in 
a dog-person family, but when I lived out in Caversham in the table grape–growing area, I needed a cat for the 
rats. I made my first visit to the Cat Haven and Cleo joined my family. Cleo was in my family for 11 years and 
served well as a ratter. When Cleo left me, I had Mr T. Mr T passed on only last year. So I have had two cats in 
the time I have lived in Australia, and I have known them to be excellent companions. I know that they would be 
proud of me standing here in Parliament and speaking in favour of this legislation that will stop the unnecessary 
deaths of so many of their kind. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich: Do you think there is a cat heaven somewhere? 

Hon LYNN MacLAREN: I think there is a Cat Haven. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich: No; do you think they go to heaven? 

Hon LYNN MacLAREN: Potentially.  

For the reasons I have just introduced, I think the bill is a very important piece of legislation from an animal 
welfare and an environmental perspective. Many members of the house will recall that my colleague Hon Giz 
Watson presented a bill of this type some years ago. I bet she will share that experience with us soon. I make the 
point that I was one of the researchers who worked in Hon Giz Watson’s office over the years collecting 
information about what people wanted and what could be delivered in a cat bill. We in the Greens have a bit of 
history in this area. 

It is important legislation from a social perspective, given that companion animals play an important role in the 
lives of their owners. I want to talk at length about that. Statistics show that cats and other pets can be a vital 
element in the health and wellbeing of their owners. The RSPCA Australia website refers to pet ownership — 

… we have one of the highest rates of pet ownership in the world. In fact our pets are such positive 
influences on our lives that one study found Australian ownership of cats and dogs saved approximately 
$3.86 billion in health expenditure over one year. 

Other benefits of owning a pet include: 

Owning a pet means you have lower blood pressure and lower cholesterol levels—reducing 
your risk of cardiovascular disease. 

This is good news, because it is fewer visits to the doctor. Furthermore — 

Pet owners suffer from less depression and are able to cope with grief and loss better than non-
pet owners. 

Research has shown that teenagers who owned pets have a more positive outlook on life and 
report less loneliness, restlessness and boredom. 

You’ll be more active than those who don’t have a pet—particularly if you own a dog. Plus, 
you’ll feel safer when walking alone if your dog is with you. 

Hon Giz Watson interjected. 

Hon LYNN MacLAREN: You could be behind or in front of the dog; it depends on the dog. 

They enhance your social skills—and who knows who you might bump into on your walk! 

I could not have said that if we were in the same chamber as former Democrats senator Andrew Murray! Some 
people get that joke — 

For children, it has been shown that growing up with pets (particularly dogs) during infancy 
helps to strengthen the immune system and reduces the risk of allergies linked to asthma. 

Children who have pets including dogs, cats, fish and birds are also less likely to miss days of 
school. 

Members have heard it here from the RSPCA website.  

Hon Michael Mischin: I recall about a year ago there was a program of prisoners in Bandyup adopting cats as 
pets as a therapeutic process. 
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Hon LYNN MacLAREN: How did that work? 

Hon Michael Mischin: I think it was working quite well. I do not know whatever came of it, but I am pretty 
sure it was at Bandyup where they were trying out having some of the female prisoners look after an animal. 

Hon LYNN MacLAREN: That is very interesting. Maybe we could hear more about that later. In my 
contribution to the debate on the second reading, I just want to confirm that the Greens are going to support the 
Cat Bill. However, as members will note, I have some concerns that the bill does not go far enough. I will flag 
that I will propose some amendments to this legislation that I will seek members’ support for.  

There are a number of important respects in which the bill is not yet settled, given that regulations will 
subsequently be passed for any matter under division 2—that is, clause 76—and that local councils will have the 
power to make local laws under clause 79. The bill provides a coherent framework within which local laws must 
be made, but specific guidelines for those regulations and local laws would be beneficial. We have seen many 
disallowance motions on local laws that have been attempted in this area of cat control. That is why this state 
legislation is critical and important to fill the gap that local councils have been trying desperately to deal with 
over many years.  

My concerns about the Cat Bill 2011 include the right age for the desexing, microchipping and registration of 
cats. I will also comment on ear tattoos, because when else can we talk about ear tattoos? I believe that the bill 
contains too much stick and not enough carrot. I will also discuss the retrospective aspect of the legislation 
because that is something my constituents are very concerned about. Other concerns I have include half-owned 
cats and foster cat owners who look after cats while trying to find a home for them, the role of local government 
and measures to test whether the legislation that I hope we pass will have been effective.  

Firstly, I will talk about the appropriate age for desexing. The Greens (WA) support the registration of cats that 
have reached six months of age, as is stated in the bill. However, I will propose that the specified age for 
sterilisation and microchipping be reduced from six months to 10 weeks. That is based on the scientific evidence 
that cats can breed at 10 weeks. The reasons for the change are compelling. Cats can become fertile from that 
young age and by the time they are six months old, if members can forgive the mixed metaphor, the horse may 
well and truly have bolted! Contrary to some opinions, there are no adverse health consequences for cats from 
early desexing unless the animal had a pre-existing medical condition. That could easily be dealt with by issuing 
a vet certificate exemption. I will quote briefly from a report that was commissioned by the Queensland 
department of Primary Industries and Fisheries and written by Professor Jacqui Rand and Corinne Hanlon in 
2008. Queensland was obviously considering similar legislation. The authors of the report made the point — 

… there are no significant health concerns with early age desexing in kittens. Instead, there are 
significant health and behavioural benefits. Therefore, mandatory desexing of cats implying de facto 
early age desexing should be investigated further as a strategy for reducing unwanted cats. 

In addition, the age at which approved breeders normally transfer ownership of kittens to new owners, as anyone 
who has waited for a new pet to arrive knows, is usually 10 weeks. Someone who looks at purchasing a nice 
kitten from a breeder must wait 10 weeks before the kitten can be taken home. That certainly is much earlier than 
the six-month period at which the bill recommends desexing should occur. The transfer of ownership provisions 
in clause 23 of the bill provide that if the cat is not sterilised prior to transfer, a voucher must be given to the 
purchaser to enable the purchaser to have the cat sterilised at a later date by a veterinarian at no cost to the 
purchaser. According to the research conducted in the Australian Capital Territory by one of the nation’s most 
respected animal welfare specialists with whom I had the privilege of serving on the executive committee of 
Animals Australia way back in the 1990s, in between 40 and 60 per cent of cases, the failure to sterilise cats is 
because owners just do not get around to it. Members can see why that might happen. That is one of the reasons 
that legislation in other jurisdictions has not been as effective as it might have been in reducing cat numbers. It 
was recently reported in the media that a criticism of the bill was that if it was not effective elsewhere, how 
could it be effective here? One of the reasons that it has not been effective elsewhere is that the owners did not 
get around to sterilising their cats. If the onus to sterilise the cats is clearly on the cat breeders, the compliance 
rate will be far higher. I am flagging the amendments that I have on the notice paper and will move when we get 
to the committee stage. 

I will talk briefly about ear tattoos. For the record, Mr T would not wear a collar. The only way I could identify 
that he was mine, in case he got lost, was by the ear tattoo he got when I had him microchipped. He would find 
ways to take off his collar. I think he was a dog in a cat suit. He was a very clever guy. I think it was a mistake to 
agree to delete the provision that required sterilisation to be evidenced by an ear tattoo. The tattoo is immediate 
and obvious visual evidence that a cat has been desexed and it would assist local government in targeting 
resources where they are most needed, which is mainly the unsterilised animals that we have talked about—the 
feral animals that are out running wild.  
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Although a registration tag also provides such evidence, cats are notorious for losing their collars. I used to 
worry if they were climbing a tree that their collar might get caught on a branch and they would have difficulties; 
that is why the collars have those elastic bits. I never thought collars were a good idea. Instead of removing the 
provision, it would have been preferable to have an exemption for cats that are already sterilised as at the date of 
the promulgation of the legislation to avoid the necessity for a special trip to the vet for a tattoo.  

The other point I want to make is that this legislation has too much stick and not enough carrot. The penalties are 
high, with $5 000 for failure to comply. The Greens want to talk about subsidies, educational incentives and 
other ways that we can encourage responsible cat ownership. The bill contains a number of penalties for 
noncompliance, but not enough incentives to encourage that compliance. One of the specific dangers of this 
approach is that people who miss deadlines or whose cats have accidental litters, say, in the first six months 
before they have been desexed, may simply hope that they remain under the radar, and rather than risk being 
caught for failing to desex their cat or going late to register their cat, they will run that risk of being penalised 
that $5 000. It is not clear whether an accidental litter would breach clause 35, which states, “A person must not 
breed cats unless the person is an approved cat breeder.” What happens if a cat gets out at 11 weeks and gets 
pregnant? Will the owner be noncompliant with the cat laws? We need to relook at the circumstances in which a 
person acquires a cat that then has kittens before she is six months old. That is another reason why I put that 10-
week point for sterilisation.  

I am going to hope that local governments will not be too draconian in their approach to enforcement. 
Nevertheless, the penalty-based drafting of the bill is not conducive to achieving maximum compliance, as we 
have learnt from other states. I strongly suggest that there should be guidelines in the bill for regulations and 
local laws on the issue—for instance, that amnesty will be given in certain prescribed circumstances, such as the 
one I have just explained of a cat slipping out and becoming pregnant before she is six months old.  

Other disincentives to compliance are, as Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich has mentioned, the costs of sterilisation, 
microchipping and registration, and the practical difficulties of fulfilling these requirements, especially for 
people who are elderly, disabled or socially disadvantaged or who might have a fixed income or who just might 
not like going to bureaucratic offices simply because they have a cat; they might find that a bit too onerous. The 
minister has said that he will offer subsidies for sterilisation, and I welcome that, but no details have been 
provided at this stage. We will be following that up when the budget comes down later. 

I will refer to a fundamental weakness in the bill. According to the statistics, 93 per cent of domestic cats are 
already sterilised, and for the corresponding 93 per cent of cat owners, compliance poses little problem; 
however, there is that seven per cent. How are we going to get that seven per cent to comply with registration, 
microchipping and desexing? They need practical and financial assistance in order to get that happening. In my 
view, there should be a subsidy for low-income earners to defray the cost of compliance, and grants should be 
provided to the Cat Haven, to which we currently do not provide any grants, and to the RSPCA, which we do 
fund. We should consider that this is a new law and it is going to be costly, and that these organisations that bear 
the most cost for desexing and microchipping are going to need some help in that initial transition period.  

In the Australian Capital Territory, animal welfare organisations contact people who advertise kittens for sale or 
as free to good homes to ensure that those informal breeders are adequately funded and that they sterilise and 
microchip the kittens prior to transfer. If these organisations are adequately funded, they can provide subsidised 
sterilisation and microchipping themselves. If such or similar measures are not implemented in Western 
Australia, the number of cats which are seized or disposed of under the legislation or which are abandoned by 
owners who are unable or unwilling to comply with its provisions is likely to be significant, and then we will 
miss the boat in trying to control and manage the cat population. In this regard, I should mention that, although 
funding to the RSPCA was doubled in the last budget to $500 000, the organisation still raises more than 90 per 
cent of its costs. The impost on local governments, if they are to provide the same service, to implement and 
enforce this legislation will be considerable and they will need to get all the help they can from animal welfare 
organisations. We have noted that often they work in conjunction with the RSPCA or other organisations in 
different local government jurisdictions. This is going to be forthcoming only if those organisations have the 
resources to provide those services. In addition, there should be a program to encourage the veterinary fraternity 
to participate in achieving the important objectives of this bill by providing discounted prices for microchipping 
and sterilisation. 

There will be a transition period of approximately two years to November 2013 for the implementation of phase 
2 of the legislation, but it is not clear to what extent the legislation will apply retrospectively from that date. It 
would be good to get that on the record. I have been advised by the minister’s office that, as of 1 November 
2013, cat owners will be able to register any cat owned and receive a permit for that cat. This would mean that 
no cat would need to be destroyed if the local government subsequently introduced a local law restricting the 
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number of cats per household. That comment might be a bit difficult to follow at this time of night, but if a 
person has two cats and they move to a local government that permits them to have only one, what will they do? 
They will have to get a permit. There has to be a system to accommodate that kind of transitional circumstance. I 
do not believe the government intends that people who have cats now and who are looking after them will have 
to give them up to be euthanased. That is not the point. The point is to change the culture over time so that as 
people acquire new cats, they consider what is required for their management and they manage them well. 

That is why I want to talk about foster homes. The bill has a very rigid approach to cats being either owned or 
not owned. In reality, that is not the way it works. Sometimes people find themselves feeding a cat in the 
neighbourhood. It is not their cat; they think it is someone’s cat, but they are not sure whose cat it is. Or maybe 
someone is trying to find a home for a cat that belongs to their friend who has gone to Brisbane, for example, so 
it is not their cat, but they are trying to find a home for it. These foster cat owners must have some sort of 
coverage under the bill. If such a system as has been proposed in the bill were applied to dogs, the iconic Red 
Dog of the Pilbara would have been liable to be impounded and destroyed, and then we would not have had that 
great movie that is showing all around the country. As cat lovers know, cats belong primarily to themselves, and 
they are rather wanton in accepting the odd favour from neighbours down the street—who we would term foster 
parents—who feed them but who do not have the means or the wherewithal to take full responsibility for them. I 
appreciate that the legislation will prevent this, but I wonder whether there is some middle ground, for instance, 
whereby local governments could issue permits for such foster arrangements if conducted under the auspices of 
an approved animal welfare organisation such as the Cat Haven or the RSPCA. I would be very keen to hear the 
minister’s comments on that. 

How will we measure the effectiveness of this bill and whether it has achieved what we want it to achieve? I 
trust that the minister will provide an assurance that this legislation will be monitored and reviewed on a regular 
basis to provide Parliament and the community with information about its effectiveness, including records of the 
number of cats that were euthanased and cat populations after its introduction. To a large extent, that will be an 
onerous task, I think, because it will be happening all over the state, not just in the Cat Haven and the RSPCA. 
Therefore, to a large extent the success of this legislation will depend not only on the implementation of its 
provisions, but on an effective education and public awareness campaign. Once again, the involvement of animal 
welfare organisations will be critical to the success of this bill.  

Naturally, the role of local government is fundamental to making this legislation work. I understand from the 
Western Australian Local Government Association that it was consulted on the government’s proposal to 
introduce statewide cat control legislation and is generally supportive of the bill. However, it did not see a green 
bill. It did not see this bill before it was tabled in the other place. I think WALGA might have had some 
comments to make that might have improved the bill. I just want to make that known, and respectfully suggest 
that this would be a good practice in the future.  

Clearly, WALGA will need to be consulted about the regulations to the bill and local laws. A number of shires 
already have registration requirements in local cat laws. Those registration requirements will need to be 
consistent with this legislation. That is why the bill provides for a period of transition of two years before things 
will need to get going for real. In order for local governments to implement the legislation effectively, they must 
be properly resourced, with staff, training and equipment. That equipment could be just a microchip reader that 
they do not currently have. They may also need additional infrastructure for cat pounds, because cats cannot be 
kept with dogs, as Hon Max Trenorden has reminded us. This will place a significant cost burden on local 
governments, which they would expect to recoup, or at least partially recoup, from the registration fees. 
However, at the current levels at which registration fees are set for both dogs and cats, the figures just do not 
stack up. I have a list of the local governments in which cat local laws are in place at the moment. They are City 
of Albany, Shire of Ashburton, Town of Bassendean, Shire of Bridgetown–Greenbushes, Shire of Busselton, 
City of Canning, Shire of Capel, Shire of Carnarvon, Shire of Donnybrook–Balingup, Shire of Exmouth, Shire of 
Kent, Shire of Mundaring, Shire of Northam, Shire of Shark Bay, City of Stirling and City of Swan. Sixteen 
local governments have local cat laws in place at the moment. When I made my submission to the consultation 
process, there were 19. So, three local governments might have let their local laws slip or something. What we 
have is a problem of transition. I know that the Department of Local Government is aware of this and has made 
some allowance for it in the bill. Local governments will need to build effective partnerships with animal welfare 
organisations, which will themselves need to be resourced by government to ensure maximum effectiveness.  

I have had a quick look at the registration fees that are set throughout Australia. The fees vary quite widely; they 
range from $20 to $50 a year for a desexed cat or dog. This is another matter that we will need to look at when 
considering this legislation. Will the rate be uniform, and will local councils get to recoup some of that? What 
about local councils that happen to be near the RSPCA, for instance? They may incur less of a burden, and 
registration might be cheaper.  
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I made a submission to the Department of Local Government on the consultation paper for this bill way back 
when. In that submission, I reminded the Department of Local Government, and the minister, who was asking 
for our advice on this bill, that — 

The Greens are committed to raising the status of animals, respecting their rights, and to working 
towards ending their exploitation through community education and greater protection under the law. 
Humans have a responsibility to minimise any physical, psychological and emotional suffering of 
animals caused by human activities, and to maximise their quality of life. Animals are sentient beings 
with intrinsic worth separate to the needs of humans.  

The main objective of this proposed legislation, to reduce the number of stray (unowned) cats and to 
encourage responsible pet ownership is one that I both appreciate and encourage.  

The Greens support the bill. 

HON MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM (Agricultural) [8.54 pm]: I, likewise, rise to make some comments and 
observations about this Cat Bill. I have certainly enjoyed the contributions thus far from the members who have 
spoken. But I have to say, after listening to Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich—I seek members’ indulgence for another cat 
story—that my first cat was a cat named, of all things, Malcolm. That had nothing to do with Malcolm Fraser, 
but we had him at about that time. It certainly was not Malcolm Turnbull; he came a bit later. I wish the Clerk 
was here, because earlier this evening I was talking to him about the faults and failings of the Perth Football 
Club. A previous coach of theirs we happened to mention was Malcolm Atwell, so I will leave it up to members’ 
imagination about what sort of a villain or a ratbag my cat Malcolm was. I have to be honest, though; what he 
used to do would not be allowed today, because he just roamed free, ran amok and terrorised the other local cats 
and wildlife and, basically, enjoyed himself. Somehow he survived and did not get skittled on the road or 
suchlike. He was a bit of a tough customer.  

Unlike Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich, I did not have another cat until my wife and I bought an Abyssinian cat in the 
1980s. My wife, however, was allergic to the cat so we passed it on. But then in a moment of madness, in a real 
twist, we bought a boarding kennel and a cattery. We still own it to this day but, obviously, we do not run it. I 
think I have some sort of idea about cats. I say that because I need to declare an interest in this whole thing in 
relation to the management and care of cats. I will say this, though: the people who utilise catteries and 
kennels—I do not put any of the cats in the kennels; that might be asking too much—certainly look after their 
cats and do the right thing by society. I suppose the reason for saying that is that, as a country-based member, I 
am not all that concerned about how this bill will necessarily affect people’s thinking in the metropolitan area. I 
am particularly concerned, as I will point out in a while, about feral cats.  

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich touched also on an issue that concerns me greatly, and that is the issue of impulse buying 
from pet shops. As a breeder of pedigree Rhodesian ridgebacks and whippets, one thing members will never see 
is one of our puppies sold out of a pet shop. I would like to think that pedigree cat owners would behave 
similarly, but I do not believe we will ever stop people breeding moggies to be sold in pet shops. It is something 
I would love to see one day, but I think I will well and truly have gone to the Promised Land when that happens.  

Hon Max Trenorden made a few very interesting remarks. I am very pleased he has a Rhodesian ridgeback, 
albeit a cross. I can probably inform him that Rhodesian ridgebacks were originally called the lion dog of Africa, 
not that they ever went too close to lions or big cats of any description because they would have been torn to bits. 
Hon Max Trenorden made the point about feral cats and the issues they present in rural and remote parts of 
Western Australia. He talked about the fact that they do not lose fights. The size of these animals found in the 
wild is quite staggering. They are certainly not something we would necessarily try to befriend or take into our 
house because they are just not that sort of an animal. About the best thing we can do with a feral cat is put it 
down. 

Basically, my focus in discussing this bill is to look more at the issues that I see prevailing in regional, rural and 
remote parts of the state. Having said that, I certainly agree with the objectives of this bill—that is, to reduce the 
number of strays being euthanased in various clinics and the like. I agree with encouraging responsible cat 
ownership; better management of the negative impact that cats can have on the natural environment and the 
community generally; developing a culture of responsible pet ownership, which, as I have indicated before, is 
something that I have seen quite a deal of but that is not to say that we cannot improve it; and eradicating, as I 
have indicated before, as best as possible, the growing number of feral cats. That is the bush perspective that I 
have already referred to.  

I have come across some interesting facts in my readings in support of the need for such a bill, again focusing on 
the feral cat issue. Only two continents never had cats naturally. One of those is Antarctica and the other one is 
obviously Australia. The ecosystems that we see in place in Australia have evolved over hundreds of thousands, 
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if not millions, of years. We do not have an ecosystem that is conducive to cats living in our natural 
environment. When they get into our environment—when we introduce cats—the results invariably are quite 
devastating, be it on the mainland or on some of the islands. I am talking about issues that go way back in time to 
perhaps the seventeenth century when Dutch explorers visited remote areas off the north west coast and cats 
escaped. Cats being cats and doing what they do, they bred and the impact upon the local native fauna was 
disastrous. In the 1850s, feral cat colonies had been established in the wild on the mainland. This is probably 
more of an issue, as I have said, for the bush rather than for the cities. Just to give members some idea of the 
magnitude of the issue that we are dealing with, statisticians would have us believe that there is about one feral 
cat for every one to two square kilometres of Australia. Given that the area of Australia is nearly 7.7 million 
square kilometres, there is one heck of a lot of feral cats running around out there. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich: How come you never see them?  

Hon MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM: That is a good question. Perhaps that is the nature of the beast. They are 
not going to go looking for humans. Because the previous figure is the average, that does not mean that we will 
always find one or two every square kilometre. There will be significant concentrations in areas in which there is 
quite a biomass. 

Hon Robyn McSweeney: I’ve seen them at night when I’ve been driving down to Albany.  

Hon MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM: I am also told that if we go to the back blocks of Denmark and Nannup, 
where they are referred to as tigers, there are plenty out there. I think that might also have something to do with 
what one might consume the evening before, but that is another story!  

Hon Robyn McSweeney: I think it’s an urban myth.  

Hon MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM: Has the minister seen a few herself? 

Hon Robyn McSweeney: Not the tigers—feral cats.  

Hon MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM: Fair enough. This destruction that feral cats get up to is quite staggering 
when we consider the small mammals, birds, fish, amphibians and reptiles that they tend to destroy. Given that 
feral cats breed something like twice a year, the potential for destruction of our natural fauna is quite staggering. 
The only real dangers, apart from mankind—as I said, we would not want to get too close to some of these 
beasts—are dingos and wild dogs, perhaps foxes and occasionally wedge-tailed eagles. Apart from their capacity 
to wipe out these examples of native fauna that I have mentioned, the other issue that is a real problem is that 
feral cats carry disease. If something like rabies was ever to be introduced into Australia—having travelled 
throughout the Kimberley and the Northern Territory over the past 20 to 25 years, that is a distinct possibility—
and it got into feral cat populations, we would have significant issues in the bush. The feral cat problem would 
then prove even more disastrous if they were carriers of that disease. 

I will quickly talk about the social and economic impacts of unwanted cats. I suggest that the social and 
economic impacts are prevalent in the metropolitan area of Perth. Hon Lynn MacLaren said that about 5 000 cats 
are euthanased in WA every year. That is a quite staggering figure. I do not know whether I am right in saying 
this, but I recall that the annual figure may well be increasing. It is therefore a serious concern for us to see this 
waste. Most unwanted cats are strays, they are entires, they are not sterilised and they frequently fall pregnant. It 
is an ongoing problem, and people do not necessarily care about it. Cats and kittens get dumped regularly. I can 
honestly inform the house that about 10 to 15 years ago—my business is on about four acres—some of my 
workers found around 10 cats with kittens. A number, obviously pregnant, had been dumped in the back 
paddock and had decided to take up residence there. That is what tends to happen with unwanted cats. That is the 
problem, therefore, that we are dealing with. One member mentioned the need to educate the community. I think 
education is an important thing, although I do not believe that educating the sorts of people who would do that 
type of thing would prevent them from doing it. However, that is an example of this issue. Of course, had those 
kittens left there been able to survive and grow, no doubt they would have turned feral in due course. I can only 
hope that this bill will address those sorts of issues. 

There are three key elements contained in this bill that I want to quickly mention, and they are all very 
significant elements. Again, this is more of a metropolitan issue. When I say “metropolitan”, I include also the 
main towns in regional centres. The sorts of measures such as mandatory identification, sterilisation and 
registration can and need to be done thoroughly yet expeditiously, because the issues I have mentioned at this 
time need to be addressed and dealt with very quickly. I can foresee that communities in regional parts of the 
state as well as the city need to address the issue of responsible pet ownership and perhaps reduce the number of 
strays—as I said, I do not think it will do much to change the feral cat population. 
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I do have some other serious concerns, however, with the bill. The concerns focus on the key issue of providing 
for local governments to be able to move onto people’s properties to seize cats. That is my principal concern. I 
have a concern, particularly as a person who owns a business—again, I do not run that particular business—that 
people running a similar sort of business may well find that local authorities deem it appropriate to go onto their 
property to perhaps scrutinise a business such as a cattery. There are enormous responsibilities on cattery owners 
to make sure that animals are looked after, fed, exercised and the whole lot. I ask the minister whether the 
government has thought of the implications of local government officers, given the sorts of freedoms they will 
have to check out domestic cat owners, going onto such a business premise and inquiring of the owner–operator 
whether an animal is sterilised, is registered and has a microchip in it. Those sorts of issues are perhaps things 
that not many people would have given any serious consideration to, given that, for instance, in my home town 
of Albany I think there are something like four catteries, but there might be—who knows—4 000 cats. I do not 
have the foggiest idea how many cats there are. But, obviously, if somebody is the owner of a cat and they 
entrust it to the responsibility of a businessperson, and then somehow or other the local authority gets wind of 
the fact that that person’s cat is in someone’s cattery and it is not sterilised—not that I am saying that that is — 

Hon Robyn McSweeney: They have to be sterilised, don’t they, to be put in a cattery?  

Hon MATT BENSON-LIDHOLM: I do not know; I have not seen that sort of information in the legislation, 
minister. Maybe that is something that the minister can confirm. I am pretty sure the minister can understand the 
situation I am presenting. Maybe this is part of the education thing; maybe through various associations or 
chambers of commerce and industry these sorts of issues can be explained to the broader public and businesses 
such as mine.  

During the committee stage I will mention microchipping and registration, because I think we all need to give 
serious consideration to the costs that they will impose, particularly on pensioners and the like. I also understand 
that people across Western Australia have been hit with significant increases in all sorts of other costs and 
charges over the last year or two, and adding the sorts of extra costs required to look after a cat in the way 
legislated for in the Cat Bill 2011 are the sorts of things that we really need to give some serious consideration 
to. There are issues associated with the extra costs involved, and we will talk more about that later.  

I am also very concerned about the differentiation between hobby breeders and, if members like, professional cat 
breeders. I want to know how the minister defines the difference between those; are they registered and 
authorised, and by whom?  

Another issue that has already been mentioned, I think, is that of people, having entered into the registration 
process, having their names and addresses made available to anyone in the community. That causes issues as far 
as I am concerned, particularly if the name of the owner and the identity of the cat are revealed. There are issues 
for marketing people, because obviously people’s cat or pet ownership is going to be well and truly known. I 
think consideration on when to desex has already been canvassed in other members’ questions thus far. 

To finalise my comments, my big concern with this bill is that when it becomes an act, it will more than likely 
have little impact on stray and feral cats. I think that is one thing we need to take further in the fullness of time. 
We could get this bill in place, but down the track that is something that we as a society will certainly need to 
address. I need the minister to explain to me whether that is going to happen, and whether that is the sort of thing 
that is on the government’s agenda. I also have other concerns, particularly with some of the more remote 
communities, about the capacity, perhaps, to assist remote communities to address or deal with their stray and 
feral cat problems. Are feral cats already in the bush simply going to continue to breed? With two litters a year 
from these cats, no controls, and the problems associated with things such as a possible future rabies outbreak, as 
I see it the battle in the bush is just never going to be won. This is where, ecologically, most damage is going to 
occur and, being the fragile state and continent we are, this is a real issue that we need to give serious 
consideration to.  

I look forward to making some contributions at the committee stage, and I have flagged my intentions to go 
down the pathway of understanding more about where the government is in relation to feral cats.  

HON LINDA SAVAGE (East Metropolitan) [9.14 pm]: I would like to speak tonight in support of the Cat Bill 
2011, which, as I understand it, is to introduce measures to ultimately reduce the large number of stray cats being 
euthanased every year, to encourage responsible cat ownership and also to provide for better management of the 
unwanted impacts of cats on the community and the environment. Referring to the second reading speech, I note 
that the key features of the bill are providing for all cats that have reached six months of age to be microchipped, 
sterilised and registered with local governments; providing for all cats to also be microchipped and sterilised 
prior to sale or transfer; providing for local governments to administer and enforce the provisions of the bill; 
providing for local governments to be able to seize cats; and providing for local governments to create local laws 
for the control of cats within their districts. As I said, I rise tonight to speak in support of the bill. I am aware that 
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a great number of responses have been received to the original discussion or working paper that went out. 
Particularly influential for someone like me are the comments of the Cat Haven. I read on a news website that it 
said it receives around 10 000 unwanted cats and kittens every year. It said that it describes most of the poor 
animals as unwanted additions to the family, because owners did not want to spend the money sterilising their 
pets, and that the majority of these animals were euthanased. As someone who has had a number of cats from the 
Cat Haven, I am aware of the work that it does. Although I am not a cat lover—I would not describe myself as a 
cat lover; I am just the parent of children who have at certain periods in their lives been cat lovers, or certainly 
kitten lovers—I have always admired the work of the Cat Haven. As I recall the process when we got our kittens, 
the kitten does not come to its new owners until they have undertaken that it will be sterilised and have the 
immunisations. When people go to the Cat Haven it is a delightful scene, of course, with often many, many 
kittens in their cages, but the reality is that very few of those kittens will find a home. A bit later I might tell a cat 
story, depending on how the time goes.  

I would like to talk about some of the people who have contacted me about this bill, because quite a few people 
got in touch with me, which just goes to show, I think, the concern that people have for cats and the place that 
they have in people’s lives. In particular, I will talk about what I suppose we would call domestic cats, although, 
obviously, I would like to perhaps also make a few comments about feral cats. I received quite a lot of emails—I 
may not have been the only member—from Broome in support of the Cat Bill. There must have been some 
campaign in Broome, because I received, I think, about 15 emails, all from people asking me to support the Cat 
Bill. They were usually very brief, but I understand that someone in Broome had been very active in encouraging 
people to get in touch with members of Parliament because of their strong feelings about stray and feral cats. I 
received a letter too—one letter in particular—and will read a bit of it into the record, because it is one thing to 
send a brief email; it is another thing for someone to take the time to write in more detail. This letter about the 
cat legislation came from Margaret Pearce in Lesmurdie. I understand from the letter I received that she is in 
support of the legislation but in her letter to me she said that there was one component missing from the bill. She 
states — 

Unless the Government is prepared to back the legislation with a realistic subsidy towards sterilization 
costs for cats owned by low-income families and those in crisis, then the opportunity to stem the 
breeding of cats will be lost. It will, in fact, lead to greater numbers of cats being abandoned. 
Legislation will make no difference if people can’t afford to pay the costs, they will ignore it and 
nothing will change. 

In its present form the proposed legislation it is all about fines, fees and penalties, with no 
encouragement or incentive for people to sterilize their cats. Whilst some Councils give subsidies, some 
are very low—no low-income family is going to spend $200 or more for a rebate of $20. 

I would like to say a bit more about the letter, but just in response to that—this is something that I will pass on to 
this constituent—I refer to the briefing that I attended. I thank the officers who provided that briefing. One thing 
that they talked about was the cost of sterilising and microchipping and they referred to the Cat Haven, which I 
understood them to say, is currently offering sterilising and microchipping for $100, which will be an incentive. 
Although that is still a lot of money for some people, it will not be $200, at least for the time being. Of course, it 
raises the issue of how people would necessarily get their cat to the Cat Haven, if they did not have a car, which 
may be an obstacle if it is offered only at the Cat Haven. The letter goes on — 

I have been working in animal welfare for thirty two years, and for the last seven have been heavily 
involved with a charity group working throughout the Perth Metropolitan area, encouraging and 
subsidizing the sterilization of both dogs and cats. We offer a subsidy towards costs, but there are many 
families within the welfare system for whom the costs are prohibitive. 

In fact, in talking about sterilising and microchipping the letter goes on — 

Many of these people in crisis — 

Or on a low income — 

do not even own cars. Our volunteers have used their own vehicles to provide transport to the vet 
clinics. 

Taxpayers are funding advertisements for the anti-smoking campaign, anti–binge drinking and over-
consumption of alcohol, seatbelt wearing and other campaigns that serve the community interest. I 
would suggest that taxpayers should also subsidize the costs for sterilization, in the short term. This 
would go a long way to cutting cat numbers. 

Another concern that is raised in this letter, which I think perhaps another member touched on, is that the 
introduction of the legislation and the cost—and because some cat owners, I hope just a few, care very little for 
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their cat—will lead to the abandonment of a significant number of cats. As someone who lives in the hills, 
Margaret Pearce points out that it is in those areas that a lot of cats are already being abandoned. She therefore 
hopes that the government will work with councils to take some steps if that is the case to act to, I suppose, 
respond to what she believes and I think others have pointed out may be initially an increased dumping of cats, 
because people decide that whilst they are happy to have the cat while it does not need to be sterilised, 
microchipped or registered, that may no longer be the case. 

As I said, I am in support of the Cat Bill, but I feel that I must raise some of the concerns that have been put to 
me about it. I look forward to the minister being able to respond to them so that those people who have raised 
them can feel reassured about the bill and the effect that it will have. I will not cover some of the issues that have 
already been raised, but I will talk briefly about the issue of enforcement. It has been raised with me that 
enforcement will be very, very difficult, which raises a number of issues. I notice that the bill requires cats to 
have collars with tags on them—that is, over and above microchipping, sterilisation and registration. As I have 
mentioned, I have some cats, which I do not consider myself close to, and I do not really know whether they are 
that close to me. They look at me every morning on the kitchen ledge and I know they are looking at me because 
I am the one who feeds them, unlike the owners of the cats who have either left home or are not awake at that 
time to feed the cats.  

Hon Ken Travers: You’re going to have to name them because everyone else has. 

Hon LINDA SAVAGE: I am not going to name all the cats.  

Hon Ken Travers: You have to name them. It is a requirement of a debate such as this that you name your cats.  

Hon LINDA SAVAGE: Let me tell members that our four cats, of which two are left, have had their fair share 
of adventures. Certainly, I have attempted to have our cats, as required, fitted with collars and tags so that if they 
were lost, they would be returned; I am sure the children would have been very upset if they had not. As many 
people who have had cats will know, it is very difficult to keep collars on cats. I have tried various types of 
collars and we have to be careful not to make them too tight, obviously. Often, we have to make cats’ collars 
fairly tight so that they will not be able to get out of them. That is something that I failed in, because, obviously, 
I have not been able to keep collars and tags on our cats.  

Hon Robyn McSweeney: What are they called? 

Hon LINDA SAVAGE: Of the two that we still have, one is called Pandora. I hope that no-one has a child 
called Pandora. She is quite flighty, as goes with her name. The other cat is called Rudolph, because when he 
was brought home as a kitten it was Christmas and he spent some time with the Christmas tree. One would have 
to be a child with a kitten to make that connection between getting a kitten at Christmas and calling it Rudolph.  

Hon Ken Travers: I’m sorry for making you name your cats!  

Hon LINDA SAVAGE: I am not naming the other two, which have unfortunately met a very—I should not 
laugh!—sad end.  

It is a real issue and I wonder how many people will be able to comply with that requirement. I understand from 
what I have read that a collar with a tag is required so that the council ranger will be able to see from a distance 
that the cat has the tag on and, therefore, will not necessarily feel the need to catch the cat. That raises another 
problem. I can understand the logic that if a cat has a collar and tag, we would assume that the cat is registered, 
sterilised and microchipped. However, it is very difficult to catch a cat. Someone on a council raised with me the 
issue of the capacity for rangers to catch cats on the street. Most cats are home during the day and out at night. I 
assume rangers will not be out at night, but to catch cats during the day will be difficult to do, because — 

Hon Ken Travers interjected. 

Hon LINDA SAVAGE: I do not think the intention in enforcing this is that councils will be trapping cats. I 
understood that if they have a collar and a tag, cats will be identified as not to be picked up, but if councils see a 
cat without a collar and a tag, they are more likely to pick it up. I can see Hon Robyn McSweeney nodding. In all 
seriousness, that will be an enforcement issue for councils—namely, getting a collar on the cat and catching a cat 
that is not wearing a collar. In practical terms, that could be quite challenging for councils. I will be interested to 
perhaps hear in a year or two how councils are managing to take on that role.  

I said earlier that an issue of concern that has been raised is that initially perhaps more cats will be dumped or 
taken to be euthanased. That may be an unintended consequence of the introduction of such a bill. That being 
said, it may be unavoidable for the longer term good.  

Another issue one council raised with me was that it did not think that the legislation will actually have much 
impact on the feral cat population at all. The reason it gave was that there will always be a certain percentage of 
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cats in people’s homes that perhaps will not be sterilised, so there will always be a certain number of strays. 
What has been put to me is that, if we really want to have an impact on the feral cat population, as Hon Max 
Trenorden mentioned, feral cats need to be actively killed and also domestic cats need to be confined. Cats, like 
dogs, would be confined on a property. Gradually, over time, that would mean that domestic cats would not 
inadvertently become feral or that unsterilised cats would have more litters.  

I would like to refer to an article on the ABC news site on 14 July this year, “Fur flies over mandatory cat 
registration”. I will start with a quote from the Department of Environment and Conservation. The article 
states — 

The Department of Environment and Conservation agrees that the legislation will do little to impact on 
feral cat numbers and strays. 

Dr Peter Mawson, principal zoologist with the DEC says cat confinement must become a requirement if 
unwanted breeding and the impact on native species is to be curbed.  

“I have no problem with cats being owned as domestic pets but you have all these problems with 
unwanted pregnancy, fighting, diseases, accidents and visits to the vet,” he said.  

“All that would go away if you confine them and eventually, over time, stop the trickle feed into the 
semi feral population.”  

Dr Mawson says it’s estimated that there are more than a million feral cats in Australia, and that about 
one in three Australian households owns a domestic cat. 

Dr Wilson talks about not only the feral cat population, but also the domestic cat population. The article 
continues — 

“Regardless of how well it’s fed, if a cat has access to the countryside it’ll bring home 100-150 animals 
per year—that’s what they put on the doorstep, not what they consume,” 

Obviously, the cats that have access to the countryside do not live in the city. From time to time, even the cats 
that I have owned and put a collar with a bell on to try to prevent them from eating birds have brought a bird 
home. I noticed just this week that there were a number of feathers near the back door. If we are aiming to also 
affect the feral cat population, I have been told by the local council that it believes a professional exterminator is 
needed. Taking into consideration that view and those of Dr Peter Mawson, I suppose the best that could be said 
is that, hopefully, this legislation is the first step to something greater. I know people who have had inward 
fences built at the top of their fence to confine their cats and I have a friend who walks her cat on a leash. It is 
not an impossibility that we will move to confining cats and that that is when we will become serious about cats. 

It was interesting to read the debate on the Cat Bill in the Assembly. A great deal of the focus of the debate 
centred on clause 51 and the ability of authorised persons to enter a property and also what they could do when 
they had entered a property. That issue has been raised already by a couple of speakers in this place. I appreciate 
that and assume that clause 51 is perhaps directed in particular to people who own a great number of cats. That 
problem has at times received quite a bit of publicity. I recall two very vulnerable women who perhaps had some 
mental health issues and whose household situation had got quite out of hand because of the number of cats that 
resided on their property. I think there were dozens of cats, which I can understand would be unhygienic and 
very difficult for the neighbours. We will debate clause 51 in committee. 

It is interesting what members of Parliament learn when they find themselves considering matters that they had 
never thought very much about before. Some members might also have noticed the use of the term “cat fancy” 
on a number of occasions when the bill was being discussed in the Legislative Assembly. I did not find it entirely 
obvious what was meant by that term just by reading the debates in the Assembly. However, I googled it and 
found one interpretation, which is that it is the name of a North American monthly magazine called Cat Fancy 
that is dedicated to cat owners and breeders. It was first published in 1965, and since then each issue has been 
dedicated to a certain breed, and it shows the breed on the front cover of the magazine. It has health tips, editor’s 
notes, stories written by cat owners, cat product information, cat fashions and a cat picture gallery. It has an 
average circulation of 278 000. It also says that it has an offshoot magazine called Natural Cat, which contains 
information about organic cat food, alternative nutrition and medicine and other feature articles. The reason I 
looked at that was that the term “cat fancy” was being thrown around in the Legislative Assembly, with some 
jokes being made. Some of the people I know with cats are very, very devoted to their cats. The point that was 
made by Hon Lynn MacLaren about companion cats was very important, because I am aware that many 
people—I have had probably more constituents contact me who do not like cats; in fact, who really do not like 
cats—are very, very fond of their cats. They no doubt make up the 93 per cent who, it was said in the debate, 
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already sterilise and microchip their cats. Having said that, I will take the opportunity during the committee stage 
to seek further clarification of some specific issues.  

HON GIZ WATSON (North Metropolitan) [9.42 pm]: I could not resist the opportunity to comment on the 
Cat Bill 2011 and to note that perhaps patience is a good thing in this game of politics. It was almost exactly 
10 years ago that I introduced a bill of the same name. It was unfortunate that, despite numerous efforts with the 
previous government, numerous local government ministers, including members who are here with us tonight, 
declined to progress the bill. I am glad to see that enthusiasm for the legislation has finally been discovered, 
because in essence this bill does what my bill was seeking to do.  

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich: It was better.  

Hon GIZ WATSON: I thank the member. I thought so too. I congratulate the government for bringing forward 
this piece of legislation and the member for Jandakot for his persistence in pursuing what I know very well is a 
very difficult area of legislation. I engaged in a similar lengthy process of consultation on a draft bill, and further 
consultation. It is a fascinating area in which to consult because, as members have said in this debate tonight, 
there are some very strong views in the community about cats, one way or the other, with some very particular 
views based on evidence and quite a few views that are not based on evidence. I think probably the reason that 
particular piece of legislation failed, apart from not gaining the support of the government of the day, was 
division amongst local government authorities as to the basic necessity for legislation in this area. It was often 
quite evenly divided between country local government authorities, which basically gave feedback that they did 
not think legislation was necessary and it would be a problem for them to enforce, and quite a few of the 
metropolitan local government authorities, which were really keen for legislation because they dealt with the 
community anxieties and stresses about cat numbers and cat management. Interestingly enough, it was not 
necessarily about the impact of cats on native fauna, but often about the nuisance value of cats in their local 
areas. The larger regional centres of Geraldton, Albany and Bunbury also were really keen to have cat 
legislation. There was a lot of interest from those areas, as well as from the hills. 

Debate adjourned, pursuant to temporary orders. 
 


